
To:   Cultural Resource Review Board, St. Johns County – draft of 6/10/25 

Copy: Board of County Commissioners to show community sentiment 

From: Keith Willard, 66 Ferrol RD, keithwillardsr@gmail.com, with the Save the Magic Group 

Regarding: Demolition Application for the iconic Magic Beach Motel 2025 

 

STATEMENTS BY THE DEMOLITION APPLICANTS 

To and including the 4/14/25 CRRB Meeting  

vs. ACTUAL FACTS DISCOVERED BY DUE DILLIGENCE 

Including Contacts for Direct Sources of Facts 

Below  are Statements made by the Property Owner/Applicant and property owner’s 
Representative who is also the  proposed Developer, Colonia that are included in the required 
Management Mitigation Plan +  as well as statements made by them in person at the Public 
Presentation of proposed replacement buildings on March 19, 2025 + and at the Cultural 
Resource Review Board meeting on April 14, 2025  -- as compared to Facts Discovered by Due 
Dilligence in response to those statements with facts sources. 

Source Key 

MP = Management/Mitigation plan submitted by Applicant before April 14. 

3/19 = Public Presentation by the Developer on 3/19/25 to substantiate demolition 

4/14 = CRRB review meeting on 4/14/25 

ERJ =  Earl & Remy  Jensen, prior owners from 2010 to 2022.  rjensen@msn.com, 609-412-4330 

LT = Les Thomas, original renovation architect, 904-824-9508, lesthomasarchitect@gmail.com. 

FHT = Florida Trust for Historic Preservation and past CRRB historian coordinator 

Statements From Management/Mitigation Plan prior to  4/14 meeting review 
Factors Driving Demolition 

 
1) IT IS SEPARATED FROM OTHER HISTORIC BUILDINGS, SEVERAL OF WHICH HAVE 

ALREADY BEEN DEMOLISHED:  Facts: When originally built, the motel was on A1A, where it now 
=  Vilano Road.  When the new bridge was built in 1995, A1A north was re-routed.  All of the 1950s motor 
court style motels on the East side of the old bridge were in the same row.  Newt’s and Lazy Sands were 
demolished under different regulations and lack of initiative for saving historic buildings at the time.  Now, 
others have been or are being restored, saving architectural elements, like 180 Vilano Grill, Haley’s Court, 
the new Snappers Restaurant, the new Irish pub.  The entire area is eligible to become a national historic 
district, including Magic Beach.  Reasonable measures can be taken to save a building.  Melissa Wyllie, 
President of the Florida Trust for Historic Preservation, stated that Magic Beach is “in a geographically 
definable area united by architectural style with small scale commercial buildings, some of which are 
architecturally significant.”  (FHT) 

2) THERE ARE RISING INSURANCE AND FINANCING COSTS:  Fact: All buildings old and new are 
experiencing that.   The cost of building new buildings most probably exceeds restoring old buildings.  
Exercise: Total up the costs of MB purchase, cost of demolition, consultants, equipment rental, utilities, 
interest for funding, etc. maybe for years until there is an income stream. 

3) PREFERENCE OF BUYERS FOR LARGER UNITS WITH MORE AMENITIES: Fact:  Magic 
Beach is uniquely attractive because of its historic importance. As a result, guests have made return visits  
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each year.  One guest from Germany came every year and stayed a month.  Its great and unique amenity is 
that it is steps from an Atlantic Ocean beach.  And it is right next to newly redeveloped oceanfront park 
where annual events are held like a triathlon, beach cleanup, music fest, national skimboard championship, 
play area, and mini amphitheater.   The replacement buildings as they are now proposed cannot be built 
because they do not conform to zoning regulations, are short on parking restrictions, and may be subject to 
future traffic review.  Also, even though asked, developer would not show the new building site plan nor 
the adjacent site plan, where he says he wants to build a 125 seat restaurant, with obvious shared parking, 
which does not include parking for employees.  In 2024, Colonia was turned down by the North Coastal 
Design Review Board for an approval for a three story 95 seat restaurant on that same site with only 17 
parking spaces to be shared with another commercial building.  One parking space is required for every 3 
restaurant seats. (3/19) 

4) THE ELEVATION IS LOW, BUILT ON SLAB, IN A FLOOD ZONE AND PRONE TO 
FLOODING: Fact:  In 2006 – 2008, using a grant and CRA funding, the county built a very large 
underground stormwater collection management system, located one block away from Magic Beach 
between the OceanView Lodge and the ocean which serves the entire Vilano Beach Town Center (source: 
Greg Caldwell, County Engineer assigned to oversee the construction of the Town Center infrastructure and 
now Director of the County Public Works Dept, cell: 904-669-5221).  Residents within a block of Magic 
Beach can testify that there has been no flooding in recent decades since they lived there.  (source:  Keith 
Willard, 66 Ferrol Road, there since 2001.  Former neighbor across the street from him there much longer.  
Cell: 904-501-0540.) There is flood plain management for historic structures with subsidized insurance. 

5) EASTERN HALF OF PROPERTY IS EAST OF THE COASTAL CONSTRUCTION CONTROL 
LINE: Fact: This may impact replacement buildings, whereas Magic Beach is grandfathered.  Additional 
permitting needed from Florida DEP, if  allowed. 

6) OWNER WILL DETERMINE WHETHER AND HOW TO INCORPORATE SIGNIFICANT 
CULTURAL ARCHITECTURAL ELEMENTS: Fact:  Incorrect.  According to Land Development 
Code 3.01, the county will make that determination. 

7) SAVING OF REMARKABLE HISTORIC ARCHITECTURAL ELEMENTS: APPLICANT 
STATES FLAMINGO PLASTER WORK WILL BE INCORPORATED INTO FAÇADE OF NEW 
BUILDINGS.  NEON SIGN AND OTHER FEATURES WILL BE RELOCATED TO A 
LANDSCAPED AREA: Fact:  There should be a detailed plan for this, right up front, and specific 
elements listed for mitigation.   No mention of the large neon flamingos on rooftop or on side of building, 
the clock, the overall neon lighting.   On 3/19 replacement building shown is not Art Deco.  On 3/19 it was 
stated that the Rabbit sign is not salvageable, whereas during restoration, after there was an electric short in 
that sign causing a fire, it was removed to the owners’ back yard to be restored and strengthened 
(ERJ;photo).  On 3/19 Said “you just can’t see the saved elements from the street”.  Even though asked for, 
no site plan was produced or to show where the “landscaped area” is where salvaged elements are to be 
placed is.  Façade of new building showing elements is unknown.  Also, what is the penalty for not 
following the salvage of elements plan? ( 3/19, 4/14, ERJ. Photo) 

8) INTERIOR ROOM MURALS:  CRMP STATES THEY ARE PAINTED ON PLASTER AND 
CANNOT BE SAVED THAT THEY ARE OF UNDETERMINED ORIGIN: Fact:  The murals  were 
restored and added twice by two different owners, could be photographed and reproduced by new artists. 
(ERJ, 3/19, 4/14) 

9) IT IS NOT AN HISTORIC PROPERTY AS HAS BEEN ADDED ONTO & THE PROPERTY IS 
NOT ELIGIBLE FOR THE NATIONAL HISTORIC REGISTER: Fact:  The CRRB chair, who is a 
nationally recognized historic preservation professional and who was a consultant to get Snappers 
Restaurant on Vilano Road registered on the National Historic Register, said it is now eligible and also for 
Landmark status , but it is up to the owner to take that initiative. (source:  CRRB board and SJC Growth 
Management staff, 4/14). An alternative is that the Vilano Beach Town Center area is eligible to be and 
should be designated as a National Historic area which would include the Magic Beach property.  A number 
of historic inventories have listed Magic Beach as top of the list for sense of place. (source:  HABS Historic 
American Buildings study). They say that today it is an “accurate interpretation of the classic streamline Art 
Deco Moderne style.”  The insistence and testimony that Magic Beach is not an historic property because 
of additions was refuted during the last attempt to demolish Magic Beach in 2021.  The Bridge of Lions 
was changed and added onto.  Does that make it NOT historic?  According to the FHT, The HABS form 
submitted by the applicant should have been the long form vs. the short form.   



10) KEEPING THE MAGIC BEACH AS IT IS, IS NOT AN OPTION.  THE BUILDING IS NOT 
VIABLE, VARIOUS PROBLEMS WERE LISTED AND ASKED FOR DEMOLITION: Fact: Those 
in attendance 3/19 said they didn’t want to see the property with a dilapidated motel.  On 4/14 Owner Tejah 
Patel said his staff are always chasing after problems.  He said he did not know how bad things were when 
he bought it three years ago.  Patel and Johnston said the building is at the end of its useful life.  Question:  
Did the current owner not do his own engineering study before spending $3.8 million for the property?  The 
previous owners said when they turned over the property, it was in optimal operating condition. (ERJ).  The 
motel continues to be open for business and the parking lot is full even midweek.   (photo). Public comment 
on 4/14:  In Charleston buildings that are hundreds of years old are salvageable.   

Comments made at the 4/14/Cultural Resource Review Board Meeting 

(Source: CRRB meeting webpage = https://www.sjcfl.us/calendar?title=&dpt=crrb&month=4&yr= under April 14 
meeting), and the meeting was recorded.)   This review meeting was required by the Land Development Codes to 
determine whether demolition of a county-designated Significant Cultural Resource, Magic Beach Motel, would be 
allowed.  The review board determined on 4/14 there was insufficient information provided, and the applicant would 
have to return again with that information to say why they think the building is not salvageable, with evidence.    

In addition to a room full of concerned citizens, the meeting was covered by reporters from three TV stations who 
broadcast follow-on stories, and other media such as Jacksonville Business Journal, Jax Today News, Flagler 
Broadcasting were present.  The St. Augustine Record did an on-line news story before 4/14.  In addition, First 
Coast News also did a second story on the proposed Colonia developer and representative for the Magic Beach 
Property owner applicant, revealing they had removed trees from the adjacent property without a permit and 
willingly  paid  a fine of $31,800.  An on-line survey done by North Beach Community Alliance showed 75% against 
demolition, 14% supporting the applicant and 11% neutral and therefore needing more information.   Of the 59 
letters received by the Review Board and County Commission, 2 supported the applicant to demolish and 57 or 97% 
requested preservation.  In addition, a document was received itemizing 75 responses to posts to the NextDoor site 
which opposed demolition.  (source:  Ryan Mauch, SJC Growth Management Dept. 904-209-0621)  

At this meeting on 4/14, the developer/representative accused the chair, Leslee Keys, of being prejudiced against the 
project.  He was warned that comments cannot be made to one member of the board.  The chair commented that in 
paperwork submitted by the applicant, they claimed the condition of the buildings were not relevant.  She did not 
understand that if we are asked to approve a request for demolition, why is the building’s condition not relevant? 

1) THE BUILDING IS CRUMBLING INTO DISREPAIR AND WILL BECOME AN EYESORE.   
THE CEILING IN THE FORMER BREAKFAST ROOM COLLAPSED DURING HURRICANE 
HELENE IN FALL OF 2024: Fact:   The restoration of the motel from 2010 to 2014 addressed all issues 
to be repaired under the advice of the project engineer and historic restoration architect.  (4/14, MP, ERJ 
LT)  
a. The restaurant which was leasing that space thought the collapse was caused by low atmospheric 

pressure and wind pressure from the hurricane and not a water leak. The ceiling already had cracks in it 
which had not been investigated.  Repairs took months.  The restaurant was already experiencing 
spotty electrical and water availability and restricted ability to cook, so they did not renew their lease.  
The restaurant owners also made public comment at the 3/19 meeting.  (source:  Jason and Dawn 
Watkins, Yamo Food Truck/Beachside Caffee, 904-761-1724.) 

b. On a Saturday in April 2025 there were 18 cars and one motorcycle in the motel parking spaces 
(photo), and high occupancy even during the week.  On May 6, 2025, there was filming going on at 
night.  Magic Beach has been a sought-after filming venue since 1999.  About a year ago a Netflix 
stream. 

c. The eyesore will come if the buildings are demolished and the property sits unattended growing weeds, 
as is the case of the property at 155 Vilano Road (Breakwater Villas townhomes), where it was clearcut 
and only had infrastructure but zero building construction for several years.  In May 2025, they were 
“still looking for a builder.”  But once Magic Beach is gone, it is gone forever.   

d. We believe a photo of the collapsed restaurant ceiling was passed around to some attendees at the back 
of the room on 4/14 but it was not shown in the official powerpoint.  Why? Was a copy given to staff?  
Refer to Land Development Code  (LDC) 3.01.01.A.2.  It recognizes that “Harm or reasonably 
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preventable deterioration of county cultural resources properties located within unincorporated St. 
Johns County contributes harm to the public welfare.” 

2) KEEPING THE MAGIC BEACH AS IT IS, IS NOT AN OPTION.  THE BUILDING IS NOT 
VIABLE, VARIOUS PROBLEMS WERE LISTED AND ASKED FOR DEMOLITION.  IF YOU 
IMPROVE A PROPERTY MORE THAN 50% YOU HAVE TO BRING IT UP TO CODE: Fact: 
Those in attendance said they didn’t want to see the property with a dilapidated motel.   
a) Owner Tejah Patel at the meeting said his staff are always chasing after problems.  He said he did not 

know how bad things were when he bought it three years ago.  He said there are electric and plumbing 
issues and roof leaks. Cannot make the bathrooms larger.  When the Jensens did restoration they 
brought it up to code and it was in optimal operating condition when they turned the property over.  
Question:  Did he not do his own engineering study before spending $3.8 million for the property?  
(4/14, ERJ, LT) 

b) Patel said he can’t make a significant profit. And that the building has a life span and now it's over.  
(ERJ).  The motel continues to be open for business and the parking lot full even midweek.   Patel said 
he has to keep it up to be compliant with the health Department.  (4/14, photo  

c) The developer reminded everyone that the owner has Property Rights, but here the LDCs override that. 
d) Request for current Independent Structural Engineering study – as an unbiased determination of the 

structural integrity of the Magic Beach for purposes of due diligence.  Suggested by the Florida Trust 
for Historic Preservation and formally requested to the CRRB by the Florida Downtown Association. 

e) The 50% rule would not come into play, especially not for an historic building. 
3) THE ELECTRICAL SYSTEM IS OBSOLETE AND FAILING:  Fact:  The Electrical part of 

restoration in 2010-2014, was brought up to date, and continuously maintained.  During major restoration 
by the Jensens in 2011-2014, Electrical was completely rewired with each room having its own control box.   
Air conditioning system continuously maintained.  Turned over in 2022 in prime operating condition to 
new owner. (ERJ,LT) (source: air con repairman at that time – Casey Pitts, 904-534-1930) (also MP, ERJ). 

4) THE PLUMBING SYSTEM IS OBSOLETE AND FAILING.  Some original iron plumbing is 
deteriorating but could  be brought up to date.  All sinks, toilets, showers replaced.  All new water lines 
with updated pressure, hot water heaters, five jacuzzis added, the sewer line was uncovered and lines 
replaced.   The property was turned over in prime operating condition in 2022. (MP, ERJ).  Last year, on 
9/27/24 the county approved a request of the property next door, then owned by the Beach at Vilano LLC 
now called Colonia to allow their sewer connection to join that of the Magic Beach property to eliminate a 
lift station, so obviously the Magic Beach sewer line was in good condition. Modification to Construction 
Plans #MODCP 2024000119. 

5) THE NEON LIGHTING HAS FAILED AND CANNOT BE REPAIRED.  It is not being maintained.  
Should be converted to LED for better reliability, significant cost savings for electricity and c’s ost of 
repairs needed.  Repair for neon lighting is difficult to find and expensive, with a long lead time for 
repair.(ERJ) 

6) THE SURVEY DONE BY THE NORTH BEACH COMMUNITY ALLIANCE (NBCA) IS NOT 
VALID.  IT ONLY WENT OUT TO A FEW MEMBERS: Fact:  Response to that by a board member of 
NBCA:  It went out to a communications email list of 600 and was posted to Facebook and NextDoor. 

7) CLEARLY NOT HISTORICAL.  COMPLETELY MODIFIED AND STRUCTURES ADDED 
DURING RESTORATION IN 2012: Fact:  The applicant’s representative said it is more than 70 years 
old with inadequate systems which cannot be modified.  He said the existing outstanding Community 
Redevelopment Agency (CRA) bonds (to build the Town Center infrastructure). are still outstanding and 
must be paid.  He said multiple renovations were hodgepodge, and the building is not salvageable for our 
use.   This was proven false at the 2021 application for demolition and confirmed again 4/14.  The Vilano 
Beach CRA funding is still available, irrespective of what has been used.  Because of tax increment 
financing, there is a lag of a year before offsetting taxes of new construction come into effect to pay off a 
bond. 

8) MURALS:  THEY DON’T BELIEVE THE RUMORED VALUE OF ONE OF THE MURALS IS A 
MILLION DOLLARS.  Fact:.  They could be photographed and copied by new artists. 

9) POWERPOINT PRESENTED AT 4/14 MEETING BY THE COMMUNITY:  The community was 
allowed 5 minutes as a permitted designated speaker vs. usual 3 minute public comment.   
(a) The Vilano Beach CRA with tax increment financing could possibly be used to help preserving Magic 

Beach Motel.  And it would be eligible for grant funding and special tax incentives if designated as a 



National Register.  It focuses on historic preservation as well as revitalization.  The Vilano CRA  
funded the 2022 A1A Historic Property Survey and inventory.   

(b) Magic Beach Motel owners received a Secretary of State Restoration Award in 2013. (photos) 
(c) Powerpoint showed photos of remarkable architectural elements of Magic Beach. 
(d) Powerpoint showed a photo of the proposed replacement buildings façade presented at the 3/19 

meeting.  No art deco architecture.  No visible saved remarkable Magic Beach architectural elements. 
(e) Mentioned that the adjacent Colonia property was clear cut without permit and paid a fine of $31,800. 
(f) Captured a current motel tourism review.  “Great location.  Beach, shops and restaurants, grocery store 

steps away.” 

 

Comments at 3/19 Public Transparency Meeting by Colonia Developer and Applicant Rep 

Showing Prospective Replacement Buildings After Demolition is Allowed 

This meeting was held at the Oceanfront Park in view of the Magic Beach Motel.  There was only one illustration, 
the façade of a proposed two, three story conjoined buildings with 8 retail units of 400 to 750 SF on the first level 
and 20 “residential units” on levels two and three. (zoning allows only 7 or at most 13 if development rights are 
purchased. Will have to be proven.)    Even though requested, no site plan showing parking on the property was 
produced. But the developer did show in the illustration and said there were 7 additional parking spaces he was sure 
the county would allow in the public right of way. The parking lot in the front of the Magic Beach buildings had 
disappeared and parking was presumably at the rear of the building.  Also not shown is site plan of adjoining 
property where they plan a 125 seat restaurant, parking unknown.  Colonia was not successful in getting a 95 seat 
restaurant approved there with only 17 parking spaces shared with another commercial building on the Colonia 
property at a North Coastal Design Review Board meeting. The proposed buildings are not Art Deco architecture 
and there were no memorable remarkable Magic Beach architectural elements on the façade or elsewhere even 
though promised in the application’s Management Plan.  Asked why there were no memorial elements shown, the 
answer was “you just can’t see them from the street.  Zoning and Land Development codes would not allow what he 
was proposing.    

DEVELOPER SAID THERE IS A CONTRACT TO OFFER $4.7 MILLION FOR THE PROPERTY IF IT 
CAN  BE DEMOLISHED:  Fact:  The current owner paid $3.8 million in 2022, three years ago.  This difference 
and market rationale value discrepancy could be questionable.  At the 4/14 meeting, the owner, Patel, said he 
received other offers even higher but liked Colonia’s plans because they blend with the development next door. 

 

Omissions from the Management/Mitigation Plan 

That are Relevant to the End Result 

These omissions would result in the demolished property unable to be developed how the developer has said he 
wants to and therefore result in the demolished property sitting without action for a long period of time. 

1. County Initiative to Preserve Culture --  (source: SJC Public Affairs Dept.  Wayne Larson, Director, 904-
209-0542, 426-2128 cell). “St. Johns County is reinforcing its commitment to preserving local culture 
supporting vibrant community life, celebrating our rich history and unique identity.”  (source: Tara Meeks, 
Director, Tourist Promotion, Tourism and Cultural Development Department (904-962-4852).  Expected to 
come on-stream in July 2025. 

2.  Site Plans – Developer of demolished property would not reveal site plan even though asked, nor reveal 
site plan of adjacent property, to see how they link together or to see if parking is sufficient.  Plans a 125 
seat restaurant on the adjacent corner property which will need 1 parking space for every 3 seats, which is 
42 parking spaces.  Speculation is that would share some spaces on the MBM property, which does not 
have enough for proposed replacement buildings shown on 3/19/25. Colonia was turned down by the North 
Coastal Design Review Board for approval of 95 seat restaurant with 17 parking spaces shared by another 
commercial building next to it.  



3. Parking – Removes the 20 parking spaces from the front of MBM, so they must be in the rear of the 
replacement building.  As it exists for Magic Beach now, there is real estate in the rear of the building 
which could be used for additional parking or additional construction. Now there is a storage building 
there.  There would no longer be parking in front of the replacement buildings.  The developer wants to add 
more public spaces to the Vilano Road right of way to total 16.  Site plan not available for both properties 
taken together to show parking.  Speculative. 

4. Zoning – will not allow the proposed replacement buildings to be built.  Only allows 7 residential units not 
20, and if can possibly get more through transfer of development rights (TDRs), now called  Economic 
Redevelopment Residential Units (ERRU) should prove ahead of time can get more.  Maybe could get 13, 
but Speculative. 

5. Forecast for a Possible Recession – Asking price for one of the waterfront Colonia townhomes is now 
$2.7mm. “Consumer confidence plummeted in April.   Higher income Americans are likely to reduce 
spending.   Likeihood of a recession affects prime real estate market”. (USA today, 5/1/25) 

6. Profitability – A story in the May/June 2025 Saturday Evening Post reports the popularity of old school 
roadside motels from the 1960s are now destinations.  It cites the Seaspray Surf Lodge in Vero Beach 
(seaspraysurflodge.com), from the 1950s, 17 rooms, steps from the ocean, “Relax in nostalgic luxury.”; 
Amigo Motor Lodge in Salida, Colorado, 17 rooms, Renovated 2016. “A step back in time with modern 
comforts creates lasting memories.” “ Step into the charm of yesteryear.”;  The Billy Motel in Davis, West 
Virginia, (thebillymotel.com), 10 rooms, restaurant.  “We live in an enchanted area.  We want to share it 
with you.” Profitable historic motels with 10 to 17 rooms.  Magic Beach has 24 rooms. 

7. Traffic – Attorney Kealey West said at the 4/14 meeting that we cannot address traffic, however there is 
definitely a relationship to consider. It will certainly come forward for any new planned building 
application. 

8. New Designation – An application has been made by the Florida Downtown Association to designate 
Magic Beach Motel as one of 11 in the “11 to be Saved” Program under the Florida Trust for Historic 
Preservation, which will give Magic Beach a special historic status and eligibility for grant funding and 
technical assistance from the Trust going forward in the future.  The property owner did not have to be 
involved in this designation.  The decision will be announced in July. 

9. Request for current Independent Structural Engineering study – as an unbiased determination of the 
structural integrity of the Magic Beach for purposes of due diligence.  Suggested by the Florida Trust for 
Historic Preservation and formally requested by the Florida Downtown Association. 

ONCE IT IS GONE * IT IS GONE FOREVER 

SAVE THE MAGIC IN VILANO BEACH 
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Friends of A1A  
Scenic & Historic Coastal Byway, Inc.  

 

Friends of A1A Board of Directors 
President – Flagler Beach City Commissioner Rick Belhumeur; Vice President – Micheal Cumpton; 

Treasurer – Robert Samuels; Secretary – Elayne Byrd; St. Johns County Commissioner Sarah Arnold; Dennis Clark;  
Flagler County Commissioner Greg Hansen; Richard Hamilton; Flagler Beach Mayor Patti King; Maureen Long; Anne Streater;   

Byway Administrator- Danielle Anderson; A1A Consultant: Sallie O’Hara  

April 14, 2025  

 

Leslee Keyes, Chair 

Cultural Review Resource Board 

St. Augustine, Florida 32085 

 

Re: Magic Beach Demolition  
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www.ScenicA1A.org   

Friends of A1A 
2175 Mizell Rd 

St Augustine, FL  32080 
Phone:  904.425.8055 

Danielle_Anderson@scenica1a.org  
 

Mission: To promote, protect, preserve and enhance the 
A1A Scenic & Historic Coastal Byway 

 
 

Dear Ms. Keyes, 

  

The Board of the Friends of A1A would like to express their concern for 

the planned demolition of Magic Beach in the Vilano Town Center. 

This community is a designated Florida Main Street, a Waterfronts 

Florida Community, a Florida Trail Town, a Community 

Redevelopment area and has gained multiple accolades for its 

redevelopment efforts with the latest historic inventory recommending 

several contributing properties as eligible to become an NRHP district.  

Excerpts from the GAI Historic Survey are below. 

 

GAI architectural historians documented a total of 321 resources. Of 

these resources, 168 were newly recorded and 153 were previously 

recorded. Of the surveyed resources, five are recommended 

individually eligible under Criterion A, Criterion B, or Criterion C 

(SJ03092, SJ03811, SJ03901, SJ03939, and SJ04962).  

 

Additionally, 43 resources are recommended as contributing to a 

potential NRHP-eligible historic district located in Vilano Beach. 

SJ03939 is both recommended contributing to the historic district and 

individually NRHP eligible. Of the previously-recorded surveyed 

resources, 57 are demolished. The remaining 217 resources are 

recommended not eligible for the NRHP due to a lack of significance 

or integrity. 

 

We strongly urge you to consider the historical value of Vilano Beach 

as a whole comprised of the sum of its parts, which includes the 

Magic Beach Motel.  As we watch history demolished across the state 

of Florida, St. Johns County has an opportunity to remain a national 

leader for historic preservation.  

 

 

Best regards, 

Danielle Anderson  
Danielle Anderson 

Byway Program Administrator, Friends of A1A 

http://www.scenica1a.org/
mailto:Danielle_Anderson@scenica1a.org






From: Megan Wright
To: Ryan Mauch
Subject: Fw: New submission from Contact Us
Date: Tuesday, April 15, 2025 10:22:26 AM
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From: Beverly Frazier <bfrazier@sjcfl.us>
Sent: Tuesday, April 15, 2025 10:21 AM
To: Megan Wright <mwright@sjcfl.us>
Subject: FW: New submission from Contact Us
 
Please add this correspondence to the public record for Magic Beach. I have already
responded to Ms. Scalingi. Thank you!
 
From: Olivia Willis <owillis@sjcfl.us> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 15, 2025 8:52 AM
To: Beverly Frazier <bfrazier@sjcfl.us>
Subject: FW: New submission from Contact Us

 
Good day,

 
County Administration is in receipt of the email below. In a review of the email, it appears your
department was the intended recipient. Please respond directly to the requestor.

 
If I can do anything to assist, please let me know.

 
Thank you,

 
 
 

Olivia Willis
Executive Assistant to the County Administrator
Office of the County Administrator
St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners
500 San Sebastian View, St. Augustine FL  32084
904-209-0583  |  www.sjcfl.us
 

 

 

mailto:mwright@sjcfl.us
mailto:rmauch@sjcfl.us
http://www.sjcfl.us/


















 
 
 

From: St. Johns County, Florida <noreply@sjcfl.us> 
Sent: Monday, April 14, 2025 8:19 PM
To: INFO <INFO@sjcfl.us>
Subject: New submission from Contact Us

 
Name

  Katherine F. Scalingi

Email

  kscalingi@gmail.com

Phone

  (603) 315-8353

Message

 
I just saw a report on First Coast News about the possible demolition of the Magic Beach Motel. I don’t
live there, but why would you tear down such an iconic and historic structure. History sells and that’s a
unique piece of local history. Please, please try to save it, they aren’t making them like that anymore.

https://www.facebook.com/SJCFL/
https://www.instagram.com/st.johnscounty/
https://www.linkedin.com/company/st-johns-county-florida/
mailto:noreply@sjcfl.us
mailto:INFO@sjcfl.us
mailto:kscalingi@gmail.com
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April 10, 2025 

 
Dr. Leslee Keys (Chair) 
Susan Schjelderup (Vice Chair) 
Blair Knighting 
Robert E. Olson 
Nick Jonihakis 
Christine Newman 
Janet Jordan 
4040 Lewis Speedway 
St. Augustine, FL 32084 
Sent via email 
 
RE: Call to protect the Vilano Beach Main Street and the Magic Beach Motel 
 
Dear Commissioners,  
 
Thank you for the important work you do to protect the historic places in your 
care, which is vital in St. Johns County where there is such a wealth of history 
to protect, and where it is so easy to translate protection of these resources 
into economic vitality for your community. 
 
It is our understanding that an application for the demolition of one of those 
resources, the Magic Beach Motel, has been submitted to the city, along with 
a cultural resource management plan, and a mitigation report. Opened in 
1951 as the Blue Ocean Motel, the longstanding motel is a key component in 
the Vilano Beach Town Center. Since 1999, the County has established 
specific goals and objectives for the Vilano Beach Town Center in the 
Comprehensive Plan, and Vilano Beach was designated as a Main Street 
community in 2003. 
 
As the statewide nonprofit dedicated to protecting our state’s history and 
heritage we respectfully seek the following: 
 

● We ask that the Magic Beach Motel be granted Local Landmark status. 
● We ask to slow down the demolition process so the Cultural Resources 

Review Board has adequate time to review documentation and request 
additional information. We hope that this review will prove the 
demolition of this historic building is not in the best interest of the 
community 

● We ask the CRRB and Board of County Commissioners to uphold the 
goals and objectives of the Land Development Code by not approving 
the demolition of the Magic Beach Motel 
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● That new development in the Main Street area incorporate the 
economically successful and rehabilitated, award-winning Magic 
Beach Motel 

● We ask for a historic structure assessment by a historic preservation-
trained professional to determine the structural integrity of the 
building so CRRB and the Board of County Commissioners are able to 
make informed decision on the future of this significant historic 
building  

 
Over the past decade, St. Johns County Cultural Resources staff has 
recommended the Magic Beach Motel be qualified as a local landmark and 
recommended it is a Significant Cultural Resource under the Land 
Development Code. The CRRB confirmed its status as a Significant Cultural 
Resource in 2021. Your staff and entities throughout Florida recognize the 
historic and architectural significance of this property. The County’s public 
documents related to Vilano Beach and Vilano Beach Main Street identify the 
Magic Beach Motel as a primary character-defining element of the area. 
Taking the next step and formally recognizing this significant building as a 
Local Landmark should be the next step.  
 
The Florida Main Street program has a goal of revitalizing historic 
downtowns and encouraging economic development within the context of 
historic preservation. Main Street programs thrive only in areas where there 
is a balance of economic and historic preservation activity because historic 
resources can drive economic development. Allowing demolition of the Magic 
Beach Motel, one of the widely recognized icons of the area, will signal a lack 
of concern for historic authenticity or regard for the county’s goals within the 
Vilano Beach Town Center zoning district as well as the misuse of more than 
$10 million in local, state and federal public funds that have been used to 
promote and preserve the historic community. 
 
Furthermore, the Florida Department of State previously recognized the 
Magic Beach Motel with the Outstanding Florida Main Street Rehabilitation 
award. The property is actively and economically used, contributes to the 
vitality of the mix of uses in the Vilano Beach area, and is a recognized 
landmark as citizens, taxpayers, and visitors are familiar with the building. 
 
As stated in the County’s Land Development Code for the Vilano Beach Town 
Center Overlay, “These regulations are intended to support the creation of a 
downtown area that has buildings designed to reflect the unique local flavor 
and character of this small beach town generally reflected in the existing 
historic and public buildings.” 
 
Under the County’s Land Development Code, Section 3.01.01.B, the County 
has noted the intent for the regulations to: 
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● Protect against unwarranted destruction of Cultural Resources in the 

County 
● Encourage Uses of Cultural Resources that lead to their continuance 
● Discourage destruction of Cultural Resources that qualify as 

Significant Cultural Resources 
● Encourage the continued use and adaptive re-use of Significant 

Cultural Resources 
 
While the Magic Beach Motel has changed over time, much of the significant 
original materials have been restored. These changes to the property do not 
detract from its importance. The Magic Beach Motel illustrates a time and 
place through authentic architectural and interior design reflective of the 
national trend in highway motels and locally for the use of a mid-century 
modern design reminiscent of the art deco period. The additional story to the 
detached structure does not detract from the one-story Magic Beach Motel 
and even after a devastating fire, careful attention was paid to restore the 
motel’s authenticity. Demolition of this important building would be contrary 
to the land development code. 
 
The State of Florida’s Florida Master Site File, the statewide repository for 
archaeological and historic resource documentation, includes a written record 
from two evaluations of the Magic Beach Motel’s historic character and 
significance, one in 2001 and one in 2010. In the latter survey, the 
architectural historian noted the alterations included replacement of the 
original doors and windows. That same reviewer stated the Magic Beach 
Motel retained important characteristics, known in the historic preservation 
field as integrity of setting, location, association and feeling.  
 
The St. Johns County Board of County Commissioners established landmark 
criteria unique to its jurisdiction. Of the nine criteria, the Florida Trust 
contends that the Magic Beach Motel qualifies for at least four of the nine 
criteria.  
 

● Exemplifies a historic, cultural, political, economic, or social trend of 
St. Johns County, the State of Florida, or the nation 

● Embodies distinguishing characteristics of an architectural style, 
period, or method of construction 

● Has value as a Building that is recognized for the quality of its 
architecture and that retains sufficient features showing its 
architectural significance 

● Is a geographically definable area or neighborhood united by culture, 
architectural styles, or physical development, which has historic or 
cultural significance in the community 
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The CRRB used these same criteria to designate it as a Significant Cultural 
Resource. We support the evaluations and determinations undertaken by St. 
Johns County staff and the CRRB that have come to this conclusion.  
 
A study performed by a nationally distinguished economic firm found that St. 
Augustine’s heritage assets contribute $2.9 billion toward the economy. 
Further, the study noted there is a correlation between the loss of historic 
resources and a reduction in tourism dollars.  
 
Vilano Beach is an attractive and unique place to visit and to live, and the 
principles the County set forth in the Vilano Beach Town Center guidelines 
recognize this and provide measures to protect existing historic resources and 
inspire new development. The guidelines also provide incentives like local 
and national tax credits that can be leveraged to help rehabilitate and 
preserve these character-defining resources. The county has recognizes that 
new development at a larger scale would pressure the demolition of the one-
story character of historic Vilano in order to preserve those historic resources.  
 
The Florida Trust supports sensitive new development that integrates historic 
resources and sound planning and infrastructure for a cohesive whole. Vilano 
Beach is economically healthier thanks to the efforts of St. Johns County to 
use the area’s historic authenticity to drive new development and provide 
incentives for the rehabilitation of its older properties that are the original 
character givers of the area.  
 
On behalf of the Florida Trust’s Board of Directors and our membership, 
thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony and comment regarding 
the historical significance of the Magic Beach Motel as an individual property 
that anchors the historic main street area. Thank you for your time, 
consideration and all you do to protect Florida’s history and heritage. If you 
have any questions, please contact me at (850) 224-8128. 
 
Sincerely,  

 
Melissa Wyllie 
CEO & President 
Florida Trust for Historic Preservation 







 

April 10, 2025 
Sent via email  
 
Dr. Leslee Keys (Chair) 
Susan Schjelderup (Vice Chair) 
Robert Olson 
Blair Knighting 
Christine Newman 
Janet Jordan 
Nick Jonihakis 
 
Dear CRRB: 
 
I am a professional archaeologist/historic preservationist, and previously served as the St Johns 
County Cultural Resources Coordinator from 2018-2021, which was one of the highlights of my 
career. I wish I could be with you all at the meeting, but want to thank you for your time and 
thank the County for posting documentation on their website that will go before you all. I am 
providing a brief summary of the history of the Magic Beach, its surroundings, and my 
involvement. I also have some questions and comments that I would respectfully request you 
consider.  
 
Questions/Comments: 

●​ The staff report mentions the documentation was prepared by Paul Weaver, who is a 
someone I am familiar with, but the provided reports do not list an author.  

●​ There is a provided HABS short form, which according to NPS guidelines does not seem 
appropriate for this particular project, as those forms are intended for projects with 
limited time for documentation or where limited information is available for research. 
According to the staff report, the staff has been helping the developer move forward 
through the demolition process for approximately 6 months.  

●​ This is not a true HABS report following National Park Service (NPS) guidelines. While 
the County has accepted similar style reports for demolitions, has this style of report 
been accepted for demolition of other Significant Cultural Resources? 

○​ A full HABS report should be completed, or information why the applicant feels 
the short form is appropriate.  

○​ The HABS report should have the historian clearly listed.  
●​ The HABS report also requires measured drawings and photographs, and the provided 

plans and photographs appear to be from the rehabilitation, making them over a decade 
old.  

○​ Although the past documentation could be useful as supplemental information, 
current information should be provided that documents current conditions.  

●​ Where are the supporting materials for the claims that other mitigation options were 
pursued? 

○​ No advertisement that the structure was offered for sale to be moved.  
○​ No quotes for costs to move structure.  



 

○​ No structural engineer report providing information about current conditions.  
●​ Are staff members qualified professionals in architectural history and/or history?  

○​ To ensure defensible work, if not, the CRRB, as the Board of County 
Commissioner’s advisory board in historic preservation matters, should be 
leading efforts pertaining to historic properties. 

 
The Magic Beach Motel, formerly known as the Blue Ocean, and the cluster of historic 
structures in Vilano Beach represent an important reminder of Florida’s historic tourism industry. 
During World War II, Florida was the home of many military training centers, and after the war, 
former military personnel returned with their families. As a result of the influx of residents and 
visitors, and increased travel along roads like Scenic A1A, construction of one-story, roadside 
motels like the Blue Ocean began to appear along these roadways, and Vilano Beach 
experienced increased growth as evidenced in the mid-century residences and commercial 
properties that still exist in the community.  
 
Rerouting A1A, carried traffic away from the core of the Vilano Beach community, yet the historic 
Vilano Beach community perseveres. In the early 2000s, a group proposed forming the Vilano 
Beach Main Street program to help spur economic development while also promoting historic 
preservation, and the Magic Beach was a main component in these efforts. The community was 
successful, and a Main Street program was formed. The County supported these efforts through 
land development codes that outlined incentives for historic preservation and supplemental 
funding to the program. The County and the Main Street program have also applied for 
numerous grants over the years that have funded various studies, historic resource surveys, 
and improvements.  
 
In 2010, the Magic Beach motel suffered a fire, but within two years, rehabilitation had been 
completed under the direction of a historic preservation architect. In 2013, the Secretary of State 
awarded the motel, and its partners including the County and the Main Street program for their 
efforts. Since the Main Street program’s inception, the Magic Beach Motel has played a pivotal 
role in marketing materials, including in State media, like the State’s Florida Main Street page as 
recently as November 2024, and on Vilano Beach Main Street’s own website to this day.  
 
In 2021, I was still employed by the County when a development application that included 
demolition of the Magic Beach was submitted. At that time, members of the public who were 
opposed to the demolition attended the October Cultural Resource Review Board (CRRB) 
meeting, and requested the CRRB consider designating the property a Significant Cultural 
Resource and a County Landmark. This was my last CRRB meeting, as I resigned from the 
County that day. At the December meeting, the CRRB designated the Magic Beach Motel as a 
Significant Cultural Resource, and ultimately, the BCC denied approval of the application before 
them, and the Magic Beach Motel was saved from demolition.  
 
In 2022, new owners purchased the motel and stated in a newspaper article that they had no 
plans to change it beyond general repairs and renovations. Since then, several investments 
have been made in preserving the existing historic structures in Vilano, like adaptive reuse and 



 

County Landmark Designation of the former Barrancotto’s restaurant, now Snappers, and 
renovation of Haley’s Court as a boutique hotel. Yet now in 2025, proposed demolition of the 
Magic Beach Motel is back on the table.  
 
Summary of select dates associated with the motel: 

●​ 1951: Blue Ocean Built 
●​ 1999: featured in the tv show Safe Harbor, renamed “Magic Beach” 
●​ 2001: a county-wide survey recommended the building was not individually eligible for 

listing in the National Register; however, at that time, the building was at or almost 50 
years old, the general threshold for a “historic” building.  

●​ 2002-2003: Vilano Beach promoted the Magic Beach as a significant feature while 
applying to become a designated Main Street program, and has been consistently 
highlighted as a feature of the Main Street area since its designation, including in 
promotional materials, like their own website (still on there right now), and as recently as 
November 2024 via their own social media pages, and the state’s Main Street social 
media pages. 

●​ 2010-2012: the structure underwent extensive rehabilitation under the supervision of a 
professional architect with historic preservation experience 

●​ 2013: Secretary of State awarded the Magic Beach Motel, Vilano Beach Main Street, St 
Johns County, North Shores Improvement Board, North Shores Corridor Design Review 
Board, Harry Scherwinski, and Les Thomas Outstanding Florida Main Street 
Private-Public Partnership Honor Award. 

●​ 2021: A staff report indicated the Magic Beach Motel is a Significant Cultural Resource, 
and qualifies as a County Landmark under the Land Development Code (LDC). CRRB 
designated it as Significant Cultural Resource under the LDC.  

●​ 2022: a local historic properties survey contracted by the county, using state grant funds, 
identified the Magic Beach as a contributing resource to a potential National Register 
Historic District. 

●​ 2025: the LDC guidelines for Historic Preservation (Special Districts) and the Vilano 
Beach Town Center both include historic preservation as a goal.  

●​ April 9, 2025: rooms are still being advertised with rates ranging from $94.99-$159.99.  
 
I believe that property rights are important, but I also believe in the County’s LDC, which 
provides guidelines for preserving St Johns County’s historic resources. In the County’s own 
words:  
“The Cultural Resources of St. Johns County are important community assets that enrich the 
lives of citizens and visitors alike. Certain Structures, Buildings, objects and sites within St. 
Johns County possess a special public interest and are important resources to understanding 
the heritage and historical development of the area. As such, these Cultural Resources, and in 
some cases their environs, should be designated as Significant Cultural Resources. Such 
Significant Cultural Resources should, to the extent possible, be maintained and protected in 
order to benefit the educational, cultural, economic and general welfare of the public. It is also 
recognized that harm or reasonably preventable deterioration of Cultural Resources on any 
property located within unincorporated St. Johns County constitutes harm to the public welfare.”  



 

 
Please consider the following: 

●​ Embracing the LDC and preserving this Significant Cultural Resource.  
●​ Encouraging the TDC to work with the property owner and local stakeholders like the 

Friends of the Scenic Highway and the Main Street,  to focus on the retro theme, which 
can be promoted along Scenic A1A with Vilano’s other retro offers, like Haley’s Court, 
Snapper’s, and Vilano 180.  

●​ Encouraging the adaptive reuse of the building and its incorporation into the design of 
any new development. For example, using the lobby for the development, but convert 
the rooms to restaurant and retail space and building around the existing structure. 

●​ Ensuring pertinent and appropriate documentation is prepared and reviewed by qualified 
professionals.  

 
Thank you for your time and consideration, 
Mercedes Harrold 
Jacksonville, Florida 
 

 
Photo Courtesy of Mark Krancer, Kram Kran Photo 
 

 



 



 



 

 
Excerpts from the Press Release for the  2013 award. 
 



 



 

 
Magic Beach as boutique motel, May 2022.  
 



 

 
Magic Beach in film, again, August 2022.  



 

 
SJC provides financial support to preserve the historic character, October 2023.  
 



 

 
Florida Main Street celebrates the Magic Beach Motel, July 2024.  
 



 



 

 
Florida Main Street and Vilano Main Street celebrate the Magic Beach Motel, November 
2024.  
 



 



 

 
Magic Beach Motel is featured on several of the Vilano Beach Main Street Pages, April 
2025. 



 

 



 



 

 
HABS guidelines: 
https://www.nps.gov/subjects/heritagedocumentation/upload/HABS-Guidelines-Historical-Report
s_508.pdf 
 

https://www.nps.gov/subjects/heritagedocumentation/upload/HABS-Guidelines-Historical-Reports_508.pdf
https://www.nps.gov/subjects/heritagedocumentation/upload/HABS-Guidelines-Historical-Reports_508.pdf


 

 
LDC Part 3.01.01 



















































































































































































 
FLORIDA DOWNTOWN ASSOCIATION 
107 N. Main Street, Wachula, FL 33873 

Tax ID #84-2753209 | CH61032 
www.FloridaDowntownAssociation.com |Office@FloridaDowntownAssociation.com 

 
May 22, 2025 
 
Dr. Leslee Keys, Chair – St. Johns County Cultural Resources Review Board 
Ryan Mauch, Supervising Staff for Cultural Resources Review Board 
Megan Wright, Staff Liaison for the CRRB 
St. Johns County Growth Management 
4040 Lewis Speedway  
St. Augustine, Florida 32084 
 

Re: Historic Preservation Efforts in St. Johns County 
Dear Dr. Keys and CRRB Staff, 
Please consider the following requests regarding cultural resource protection and preservation. 
 

1. Independent Historic Preservation Structural Assessment – 50 Vilano Road 
At the April 14, 2025 CRRB meeting, the demolition request for the Magic Beach property was deferred, pending 
additional documentation on the building’s condition. However, the motion did not specify the type of evidence 
required. 
We respectfully request that the CRRB seek an independent historic structural engineering assessment of the 
building. This aligns with St. Johns County Land Development Code provisions, including: 
• Preventing deterioration of culturally significant properties (Sec. 3.01.01 A.2) 
• Discouraging demolition and promoting adaptive reuse (Sec. 3.01.01 B.6–7) 
• Maintaining a cultural asset inventory (Sec. 3.01.01 C.2) 
• Allowing further review or second opinions by SHPO or others (Sec. 3.01.04 D.2–4) 
• Determining “Adverse Effect” and evaluating alternatives (Sec. 3.01.04 E–F) 

2. National Historic District Nomination – Vilano Beach Main Street 
In the absence of leadership by the CRA or local Main Street program, we ask that CRRB initiate steps to nominate 
Vilano Beach Main Street as a National Historic District, as recommended by the 2022 GAI consultant report. 
This is allowed under Section 9.04 B. (Special Districts) and Land Development Code 3.01 (June 2023 revision). Unlike 
landmark status, Significant Cultural Resource designation does not require owner consent nor does designation of a 
district with the majority of properties concurring. 
This step would better align preservation with the CRA and Main Street regulatory plans. 

3. Protection from Demolition by Neglect 
We recommend the CRRB begin drafting policy to prevent demolition by neglect of historic properties, using the 
March 2025 Jacksonville Historic Commission report as a guide. 

4. Stronger Demolition Penalties 
Consider supporting new penalties for unauthorized demolition, such as the July 2025 law assessing a 20% fine 
based on property value for demolishing designated historic sites. 

5. Grant Resubmission 
As the two 2024 Small Matching Grant proposals (A1A Survey and Hastings Record Digitization) will not be funded, 
please direct county staff to revise and resubmit these applications in the next cycle. 
 

Thank you for your leadership and consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 

Sallie O’Hara 
 
Sallie O’Hara 
President, Florida Downtown Association 
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